
 
 
 
 
ATIC Board Agenda for Wednesday, September 9, 2020 
 

1. Administrative 
    1.1 Self-Introductions 
    1.2 Modifications to and Acceptance of Agenda Draft 
    1.3 Acceptance of Minutes from July 8, 2020 Board Meeting 
    1.4 Treasurer’s Report 
    1.5 ATIC Board Membership Considerations 
    1.6 Review of Outstanding Action Items as Documented in July 8, 2020 Minutes 
 

2. Informational Presentations 
    2.1 None Scheduled 
 

3. Activity Reports 
    3.1 Arizona Broadband Strategic Plan & FirstNet (Jeff Sobotka) 
         3.1.1 Rural Community Outreach 
         3.1.2 FirstNet Status & Outlook 
         3.1.3 ACA Broadband Strategy & ATIC Role/Support 
    3.2 Arizona Broadband Stakeholder Network (Steve Peters) 
         3.2.1 AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force Updates 
   3.3 Greater Arizona Educational Leadership (Steve Peters, Nan Williams) 
          3.3.1 Arizona Technology in Education Association (AzTEA) 
          3.3.2 Labster Virtual Laboratory Simulations Consortium 
          3.3.3 GAZEL Innovative Learning Collaborative Initiatives 
    3.4 Arizona State Library (Holly Henley, Mala Muralidharan) 
    3.5 Telehealth (Janet Major, Jeff Sobotka) 
    3.6 Government Affairs (Bob Jacobson, Mark Goldstein) 
 

4. Information and Action Plans 
    4.1 ATIC Website & Teleconferencing (All) 
          4.1.1 AZBSN Communications & Newsletter  
          4.1.2 Teleconferencing Platform Replacement 
    4.2 ATIC Mailing List & CRM (All) 
    4.3 New Business and Motion Considerations (All) 
 

5. Events Attended and Upcoming Meetings 
 

6. Announcements 
 

7. Adjourn 
  

Phone: 602.254.5887 

aticarizona@gmail.com 

PO Box 1119, Tempe, AZ 85280 

www.arizonatele.org 



 
 
 
 

 

ATIC Board Meeting Minutes 
 

September 9, 2020 
 
 

Attendees: 
 
ATIC Board Members:  
 
Jerry Crow, Oris Friesen, Henry Goldberg, Mark Goldstein, Ron Schott, Holly Henley, 
Michael Cohen, Nan Williams, Andy Phelan, Janet Major, Ian Hathcock, Bob Jacobson. 
 
ATIC Associates & Guests:  
 
Derek Masseth (Sun Corridor Network, elected to the ATIC Board during this meeting), 
Steve Peters (AZBSN & GAZEL), Mala Muralidharan (Arizona State Library), Nicole 
Umayam (Arizona State Library), Linda Danaher (Insight), Becky Nutt (Arizona House 
of Representatives), Marcelino Flores (Pima County), Lawrie Prickett (Cellular One), 
Cody Pedersen (Cellular One), Josh Cohen (Pima County), Nils Urman (Pima County), 
Martin Skiby (Infinity Communications & Consulting), Michael Cripe (Cox 
Communications), Shereka Jackson (Future Stars), Karen Ziegler (Consultant). 
 

Quorum Met with 12 ATIC Board Members Present (Quorum = 8) 
 

Many thanks to Nan Williams and the Arizona Technology in Education 
Association (AzTEA, http://aztea.org/) for the use of their Zoom Video 
account for video conferencing and dial-in capabilities and to the Arizona 
State Libraries for providing additional support.   
 
The next Board Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 14, 2020, 
and will be held fully virtually, as will all our meetings until further notice. 
The full schedule of ATIC Board Meetings for 2020 can be found towards 
the end of these minutes. 
  

Phone: 602.254.5887 

aticarizona@gmail.com 

PO Box 1119, Tempe, AZ 85280 

www.arizonatele.org 

http://aztea.org/


 
 

1. Administrative 
 
1.1. Self-Introductions 

 
See the list of attendees above. 
| 

1.2. Modifications to and Acceptance of Agenda Draft 
 
Remove Karen Ziegler in Item 3.1.  
Delete Item 3.2.2. 
Add Jeff Sobotka in Item 3.5. 
 
MOTION: To accept the Agenda as amended. 
 

MOVE: Oris Friesen 
SECOND: Henry Goldberg 
Passed Unanimously 

 
1.3. Acceptance of Minutes from July 8, 2020, Board Meeting  

 

MOTION: To accept the Minutes as submitted. 

 

MOVE: Ian Hathcock 
SECOND: Nan Williams 
Passed Unanimously 

 
1.4. Treasurer’s Report 

 
Ron Schott, Treasurer reported that current funds on hand as of July 7, 2020, total 
$9249.11 after recent expenses. This includes payment for the Directors & Officers 
Insurance with Country Mutual, ATIC’s membership in the Arizona Technology 
Council and Arizona Corporation Commission fee. Ron circulated the Desert Financial 
Credit Union report with account and transaction details for Board reference, which 
are included at the back of these Minutes. 
 
Mark recounted what Steve Peters has accomplished as a coordinator for AZBSN 
dating back to the first successful event at Rio Salado Community College and two 
subsequent webinars. After the pandemic arrived, ATIC approved paying Steve $800 
per month to manage the AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force with the 
stipulation that this funding be reimbursed to ATIC as its first priority when AZBSN 
receives sponsorship or grant funding. Steve’s funding of $800 per month extends 
through December 2020. 
 
Five payments of $1,000 had been made to Steve Peters for support of the AZBSN 
prior to February 29, 2020, which were not to be repaid to ATIC, and an additional 
$4,000 ($800 per month)  has been paid to Steve for his work on the AZBSN COVID-
19 Digital Access Task Force for March through July. Another $4000 has been 
encumbered for payments to Steve for his continuing work managing the task force of 
$800 per month for August through December. ATIC has paid Steve two $800 



payments for August and September. Three payments of $800 each remain to be 
paid. In total, ATIC will have paid Steve Peters ten payments of $800 per month for a 
total of $8000 that it was agreed would be immediately repaid to ATIC from 
sponsorships or grants that the AZBSN receives as Steve solicits funding. 
 
Steve said that four or five entities have expressed an interest in funding AZBSN.  
 
Mark noted that we must remember that AZBSN is separate from ATIC.  Mark stated 
there are three potential sources of future ATIC funding: AZBSN sponsorships, ATIC 
sponsorships, and ATIC grant opportunities. Mark said he is looking to Bob Jacobson 
to identify potential operational grants. Bob said he will spend some time getting 
commitments. Mark mentioned there may be some pandemic-related special grants 
available.  
 
Steve stated once the AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force 
Recommendations Report is published, the next step will be to identify actions that 
AZBSN and ATIC may undertake. Mark stated there may be some project-specific 
grants that arise for accomplishing this. 
 
Mark asked attendees and associates to identify anyone who wants to contribute 
funds to ATIC. These funds are needed if ATIC is to continue operating into 2021.  
 
Steve said we should capture the contact information from new attendees in the Chat 
and they should also say if they want to participate in the AZBSN task force, 
 

1.5. ATIC Board Membership Considerations 
 
Mark reported that Melissa Armas has resigned from the Board, leaving the position 
of Board Secretary vacant. Mark called for volunteers and noted that Oris Friesen has 
been serving as the Acting Secretary. 
 
Mark noted that Derek Masseth has accepted the invitation to become a Board 
Member. He is now the full-time Executive Director of the Sun Corridor Network 
(SCN) and is on leave from his position as Chief Technology Officer of the University 
of Arizona. Derek reviewed his duties at SCN which Is Arizona’s research and 
education network, one of the youngest such networks in the nation. The SCN was 
founded by the University of Arizona eight years ago under the direction of then 
University of Arizona CIO Michelle Norin who was an ATIC Board member. There is 
interest in potentially connecting all Arizona educational entities to the SCN 
 
MOTION: To nominate Derek Masseth to be a Member of the ATIC Board. 
 

MOVE: Mark Goldstein 
SECOND: Bob Jacobson 
Passed Unanimously 

 
Mark noted that Sheri Bakker and Lynda Santoro, who had been on the list of 
prospective Board Members, are no longer with Century Link. Mark stated that ATIC 
is looking to add new Board members with particular interest in rural and tribal 
representatives.  
 



1.6. Review of Outstanding Action Items as Documented in July 8, 2020, Minutes 
 
None. 
 

2. Informational Presentations 
 
2.1. None Scheduled. 

 
3. Activity Reports 

 
3.1. Arizona Broadband Strategic Plan & FirstNet (Jeff Sobotka) 

 
3.1.1. Rural Community Outreach 

 
In Jeff Sobotka’s absence, Mark noted that Jeff provides regular updates on his 
State Broadband Director activities at the weekly AZBSN COVID-19 Digital 
Access Task Force meetings. Jeff has been working with power companies, 
electric co-ops and communities around the state, and he co-chairs the 
Telehealth Broadband Action Team (BAT) with Nancy Rowe.  
 
Mark noted that Jeff managed the Arizona Commerce Authority Rural Broadband 
Development Grants (RBDG) program funded for $3 million by the state 
government in the last year.  The Governor proposed $10 million for this program 
in the next budget, and the AZBSN task force recommendations include 
recapitalizing this RBDG program. Steve added that Jeff has done an awesome 
job throughout the state by connecting and interacting with communities, always 
with a focus on securing more federal money, such as Economic Development 
Administration (EDA) grants, for the State. Alan Pruitt is also involved with this 
activity, which is highly competitive since Arizona competes with California for 
these funds.  
 
Henry Goldberg noted that Jeff is involved with the Arizona Department of 
Transportation (ADOT) in evaluating responses to its Request for Information 
(RFI) for public-private partnerships to develop and manage fiber middle mile 
infrastructure along Arizona highways to reach rural communities.  Mark added 
that the Governor has already allocated $40 million for fiber infrastructure along I-
17 and I-19. 
 
Bob Jacobson, a representative of small rural communities such as Patagonia 
where he lives, said he submitted comments to ADOT as a private citizen 
expressing his opinion that the RFI over-emphasizes the major cities as opposed 
to rural communities. He would like to see ADOT fiber along state highways reach 
as many rural communities as possible. 
 
The Arizona Technology Council recently hosted a meeting with Ben Blink, 
Governor Ducey’s Transportation and Technology Innovation Policy Advisor, 
where Mark, Jeff Sobotka and ACA executives, Steve Peters, Derek Masseth, 
Mike Keeling and Bob Jacobson participated. Noting that the middle mile and last 
mile infrastructure issues are billion dollar items, they recommended that a 
Broadband Authority be created to address such needs. In 2011 ATIC proposed 
creating just such an office as a companion bill to the Digital Arizona Highways 
Act. The AZBSN Task Force Recommendations Report now recommends a more 



modern version of the Broadband Development Authority. This notion dates all 
the way back to 2005 with discussions at ATIC.  
 
Bob Jacobson remarked that the meeting had been very instructive. Bob offered 
to research and pass along to Ben Blink what is being done in other states along 
these lines. The AZBSN stands in for a conglomeration of organizations dealing 
with such issues in Arizona. The onus in Arizona is on volunteer organizations 
such as AZBSN and ATIC among others. Steve Peters noted the AZBSN task 
force report is recommending the state establish a broadband office and an 
advisory committee. 
 

3.1.2. FirstNet Status & Outlook 
 
The FirstNet Grant is expiring. The Arizona Department of Administration (ADOA) 
is pushing to expand FirstNet at the state level to include education and outreach 
efforts. There are two years remaining to complete the five-year buildout, primarily 
in northeastern Arizona including the Navajo Nation. There is really good FirstNet 
coverage in Maricopa County and western Arizona. 
 
Karen Ziegler is no longer with ADOA and nobody has been appointed to fill her 
role as Public Safety Program Manager. Lt. Colonel Tim Chung, Assistant 
Director - Technical Services Division at Arizona, Department of Public Safety 
(DPS), and Dave Faulkner, Senior Public Safety Advisor for the First Responder 
Network Authority, are the main FirstNet contact points in central Arizona but they 
don’t speak for the entire state. The other FirstNet contacts are the federal 
government Department of Commerce National Telecommunications and 
Information Administration (NTIA) and the network builder AT&T. 
 

3.1.3. ACA Broadband Strategy & ATIC Role/Support 
 
No report. 
 

3.2. Arizona Broadband Stakeholder Network (Steve Peters) 
 

3.2.1. AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force Updates 
 
Steve Peters reported on the AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force and 
noted “digital” includes not only broadband Internet access, but also devices, 
digital content, professional development, digital literacy and technical support. 
The Task Force meets every Monday morning and is attended by about 30-40 
representatives from broadband service providers, technology companies, state 
and local government agencies, educational organizations, non-profit 
organizations and consultants. Steve briefly summarized the meetings that have 
been held as well as the summary reports produced and distributed following 
each meeting. 
 
Steve noted that regular briefings on recent activity include reports from the 
Arizona Commerce Authority (ACA), the Arizona Department of Education (ADE), 
the Arizona State Libraries, the Sun Corridor Network (SCN) and the Arizona 
Corporation Commission (ACC).  
 
There are four subcommittees that have contributed to the recommendations in 



the task force recommendations document. They are: (1) the Education and 
Libraries subcommittee led by Nan Williams, Executive Director, Arizona 
Technology In Education Association (AzTEA), Mala Muralidharan, E-rate 
Administrator for Public Libraries, Arizona State Library and Nicole Umayam, 
Digital Inclusion Consultant, Arizona State Library; (2) the Funding and Resources 
subcommittee led by Lea Márquez Peterson, Commissioner of the Arizona 
Corporation Commission; (3) the Technology subcommittee led by John Kelly of 
Triadvocates and Steve Hill, President of the Satellite Broadcasting & 
Communications Association; and (4) the Communities subcommittee, led by 
Alan Pruitt and John Lucas. The Task Force is in the process of finalizing the 
recommendations report.  
 
Steve briefly overviewed some of the recommendation areas in the report.  Karen 
Ziegler and Oris Friesen worked on creating an Executive Summary and making 
the wording more clear. Mark noted the report will contain an Executive Summary 
and Table of Contents, and that he, John Kelly, and Steve Hill are creating 
broadband business models and technical solutions appendices for the report  
 
Insight will be putting the final report into a professional-looking format for 
publication. 
 
Nan said we were able to bring separate groups together and create new lines of 
communication. Steve hopes this can lead to a more permanent group of 
contributors. Steve stated that Insight told him the AZBSN Task Force report will 
be the most comprehensive they have seen of any state addressing COVID-19 
digital access. 
 

3.3. Greater Arizona Educational Leadership (Steve Peters, Nan Williams) 
 

3.3.1. Arizona Technology in Education Association (AzTEA) 
 
Nan reported on a “Tech 4 The Times 2020” webinar series for ECUs that has just 
been completed and which was sponsored by AATM, ADE, ACHE, ASTA and 
AzTEA. See https://sites.google.com/view/stem-collab-webinars-2020/home. 
 
The AzTEA Fall Conference is scheduled for October 31st and will be virtual. See 
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1tRwrD8d-
gIdxseial7d9oSqj1F9UTAp2?usp=sharing.  
 
The STEM AZ Education Collaborative 10th Anniversary - Unconference will be 
held on January 30th, 2021 and will be virtual. 
No collateral or links are available yet. 
 

3.3.2. Labster Virtual Laboratory Simulations Consortium 
 
Steve stated the AZBSN task force met with Labster in June.  The AZBSN Task 
Force report is recommending that a virtual laboratories consortium for the state 
be explored, but not necessarily be limited to Labster technology. 
 

3.3.3. GAZEL Innovative Learning Collaborative Initiatives for 2020 
 

https://sites.google.com/view/stem-collab-webinars-2020/home
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1tRwrD8d-gIdxseial7d9oSqj1F9UTAp2?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1tRwrD8d-gIdxseial7d9oSqj1F9UTAp2?usp=sharing


No report. 
 

3.4. Arizona State Library (Holly Henley, Mala Muralidharan) 
 
Mala reported that the Schools, Health & Libraries Broadband Coalition (SHLB) and 
the State E-rate Coordinator’s Alliance (SECA) requested that the FCC consider an 
increase in funding of about $70 - $104 million to expand bandwidth capacity for 
existing E-rate school networks allowing them to meet greater online learning needs 
during the COVID-19 crisis. 
 
Mala also reported that there are requests to extend the gift rule waiver beyond 
December 2020 to the end of the fiscal year and to include network security as an 
eligible E-rate expenditure. 
 
Nicole Umayam reported on the success of the Connect Arizona Wi-Fi map with 
about 83,000 views to date. The Connect Arizona site is being widely promoted by 
ADE, School Connect, Common Sense Media, and others.  The Connect Arizona site 
also offers tech support, a listing of service provider discounted broadband services 
for low income households and will offer services in Spanish. 
 
Holly Henley reported that the Arizona State Library awarded all the CARES Act 
funding provided by the Institute of Museum and Library Services (IMLS). The 
$173,000 in grants awarded in the third CARES Supplemental phase for more than 23 
library projects supported virtual museum tours, Wi-Fi access expansion, online 
student tutoring, job search support, virtual meeting rooms for public uses, digital 
preservation and documenting the COVID-19 crisis through photography. Holly also 
noted that the IMLS posted a grant spotlight featuring Arizona’s use of the CARES Act 
funding. 
 
For a more detailed account, please see the report on the following two pages. 



Arizona State Library’s Report for the September 9th ATIC Meeting 
 

E-rate: Mala Muralidharan 

1. E-rate and RHC augmented on-campus funding (filing):  E-rate participants to expand their 

broadband capacity immediately – State E-rate Coordinators Alliance (SECA) took the lead to 

put this request together for the FCC.  
• Found about 10-15 percent of public school districts (in states that responded to the survey) 

have intention or desire to increase bandwidth by double.  
• Based on this result the USAC E-rate data was mined and came up with an estimate of $69 

million to $104 million.  This is a conservative range. 
• It is requested retroactively, so that any school or library that has signed a contract and 

already incurred unexpected costs due to pandemic can be reimbursed.    FCC wanted to 
understand in detail why there’s a need for additional on-campus connectivity. WCB 
interested in discussing implementation.  

The same limitations existed for the Rural Health Care program and they are also working on  
some numbers for submission including the challenges of getting patients connectivity at 
home. 

2. Possible filing for off-campus E-rate support 

3. Extend the Gift Rule. 

4. Cisco Network Security petition 

5. Eligible Services List - Several sets of comments supporting cybersecurity for the ESL.  

Digital Inclusion:  Nicole Umayam 
Connect Arizona link is https://www.connect-arizona.com/  
The free public wifi hotspots map on Connect Arizona has been viewed over 83,000 times and 
currently features 847 locations. The AZ LibTAP team is currently in their 8th week of offering free tech 
support and digital navigation services and has supported 130 calls so far. We plan to begin offering 
services in Spanish on October 1. Topics for the calls vary widely, but some examples include: what 
internet plans are available for households, how to learn basic computer skills online, how to use 
Google forms to make a survey and resource page for the library, how to access digital resources (such 
as ebooks) from the library, slow internet connections, safe Internet browser options for students, and 
Zoom troubleshooting. 
 
Arizona State Library’s CARES ACT funding:   Holly Henley 
The Arizona State Library awarded $173,000 in grants throughout the state for more than 23 library 
projects. The grant money was made possible with federal CARES Act funds from the Institute of 
Museum and Library Services. Libraries around Arizona are using the funds to respond to the 
coronavirus and to expand digital access for their communities. Priority in this phase of CARES Act 
funding was given to projects that focused on library partnerships with museums and workforce 
development organizations. Some of the activities supported by the grant program include virtual 
museum tours, Wi-Fi access expansion, online student tutoring, job search support, virtual meeting 
rooms for public use, digital preservation, and documenting the COVID-19 crisis through 
photography. For a complete list of the funded projects, please go 
to: https://azlibrary.gov/libdev/funding.   

https://www.shlb.org/uploads/Policy/E-rate%20and%20RHC%20Broadband%20Augmentation%20letter%20-%20Aug%2028%202020%20-%20Final.pdf
https://www.connect-arizona.com/
https://azlibrary.gov/libdev/funding


 
IMLS has posted a grant spotlight featuring Arizona’s use of CARES funding.  Check it out at:  
“From Book Delivery to Virtual Scavenger Hunts: How Arizona is Helping Libraries and Communities 
Stay Connected.”  
https://www.imls.gov/grant-spotlights/book-delivery-virtual-scavenger-hunts-how-arizona-helping-
libraries-and-communities  

 
End of Arizona State Library’s Report 

https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fr20.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D001FczZosN0KeDcgTI06SI9crNDj252xR2y7UVFo4W496Ufxfi4aPrSAmeVHlL3XechPwhUxXI1U5l3HXNEQ5hNJ8zLrrtJVCGA7HAViRuhhvSzIbUKRi-S2bDfcFG0bQUvk0Ov3Uhp2FdKMugu1YaOHsTiiIMRuC7NwYGjl1d-ktxzOB0nIbhthyv8FHSlBQiUp65-8Cw3iOT6JCK8x3fNCQHffZ3p1xItn5dKQHijAG0mywOga5X-7NIfkSWBsAHAYt4H7IoAnZ10x336yUvIug%3D%3D%26c%3Dp98kqJH757stsPm1bCZN49whwZ8s9JsEzZC5e3gpeN5DURil4-mcmw%3D%3D%26ch%3D93nsmAba_yPmdf_FaRqT1FO-_QhHETOk9uya1XN1M4GMvmpOBITXuw%3D%3D&data=02%7C01%7Chhenley%40azlibrary.gov%7C091f4f412247447ac8af08d84ebe3d00%7Cb4494a03f26d475dba4139871e763531%7C1%7C0%7C637345926275429745&sdata=wKPKabQwqBV8C0uB2g2JEwOv3nH2y4RUdJnKKf1okw8%3D&reserved=0
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fr20.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D001FczZosN0KeDcgTI06SI9crNDj252xR2y7UVFo4W496Ufxfi4aPrSAmeVHlL3XechPwhUxXI1U5l3HXNEQ5hNJ8zLrrtJVCGA7HAViRuhhvSzIbUKRi-S2bDfcFG0bQUvk0Ov3Uhp2FdKMugu1YaOHsTiiIMRuC7NwYGjl1d-ktxzOB0nIbhthyv8FHSlBQiUp65-8Cw3iOT6JCK8x3fNCQHffZ3p1xItn5dKQHijAG0mywOga5X-7NIfkSWBsAHAYt4H7IoAnZ10x336yUvIug%3D%3D%26c%3Dp98kqJH757stsPm1bCZN49whwZ8s9JsEzZC5e3gpeN5DURil4-mcmw%3D%3D%26ch%3D93nsmAba_yPmdf_FaRqT1FO-_QhHETOk9uya1XN1M4GMvmpOBITXuw%3D%3D&data=02%7C01%7Chhenley%40azlibrary.gov%7C091f4f412247447ac8af08d84ebe3d00%7Cb4494a03f26d475dba4139871e763531%7C1%7C0%7C637345926275429745&sdata=wKPKabQwqBV8C0uB2g2JEwOv3nH2y4RUdJnKKf1okw8%3D&reserved=0
https://www.imls.gov/grant-spotlights/book-delivery-virtual-scavenger-hunts-how-arizona-helping-libraries-and-communities
https://www.imls.gov/grant-spotlights/book-delivery-virtual-scavenger-hunts-how-arizona-helping-libraries-and-communities


3.5. Telehealth (Janet Major, Jeff Sobotka) 
 
No report was available for this meeting, but here are some sites for some federal and 
state broadband grant opportunities related to telehealth that Jeff Sobotka mentioned 
at the June Telehealth Broadband Access Team (BAT) meeting: 
 
FCC COVID-19 Telehealth Program (https://www.fcc.gov/covid-19-telehealth-
program);  
 
USDA DLT (https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/distance-learning-
telemedicine-grants) grants;  
 
RUS grants (https://www.usda.gov/reconnect); 
 
NIH (https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/search_results.htm?sort=rel&scope=pa-
rfa&year=active&text_curr=telemedicine);  
 
Economic Development Administration (https://eda.gov/coronavirus/);  
 
Potential Phase 4 Infrastructure Focused Stimulus Round 
(https://www.roadsbridges.com/how-prepare-stimulus-funding); and  
 
Arizona Rural Broadband Development grants.  
 
Although many application deadlines have passed; others are coming up soon. 
 
 

3.6. Government Affairs (Bob Jacobson, Mark Goldstein) 

 

Mark reported that the meeting with Ben Blink, the Governor’s Policy Advisor for 

Transportation & Technology Innovation, was highly productive. Most of the time was 

devoted to broadband issues and the remainder, roughly a third of the session, dealt 

with Arizona Technology Council (AZTC) issues. 

 

Mark is in the final stages of completing his broadband sections contribution to the 

AZTC 2021 Public Policy Guide. Since CompTIA has withdrawn their participation in 

contributing to the relevant federal broadband policies, Mark has asked Bob Jacobson 

to look at this for AZTC. Mark suggested including recommendations from the 

Western Governors Association Broadband Connectivity Policy Resolution and the 

possibility of addressing net neutrality. Bob said this might be an opportune time since 

Senator Kyrsten Sinema is a player in the net neutrality discussions. 

 

Mark observed that other relevant topics for government affairs might include the 

notion of legislation for a State Broadband Development Authority as well as multi-

state licensure activity for nursing as a part of telehealth.  

 

Ron Schott noted that the AZTC Public Policy Guide is in its final edit and Mark added 

that he will still be submitting an expanded section on federal broadband policy.  

 

https://www.fcc.gov/covid-19-telehealth-program
https://www.fcc.gov/covid-19-telehealth-program
https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/distance-learning-telemedicine-grants
https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/distance-learning-telemedicine-grants
https://www.usda.gov/reconnect
https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/search_results.htm?sort=rel&scope=pa-rfa&year=active&text_curr=telemedicine
https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/search_results.htm?sort=rel&scope=pa-rfa&year=active&text_curr=telemedicine
https://eda.gov/coronavirus/
https://www.roadsbridges.com/how-prepare-stimulus-funding


4. Information and Action Plans 
 
4.1. ATIC Website & Teleconferencing (All) 

 
Mark and Steve observed that the ATIC website is aging a bit. For example, the 
resources page is out of date. They would like to leverage the website to publicize the 
recommendations report as well as using it for communications and public 
engagement, such as newsletters. 
 

4.1.1. AZBSN Communications & Newsletter 
 
Mark called for volunteer help to work on  
(1) regular maintenance of the Weebly ATIC website and  
(2) providing a regular newsletter about all that’s going on in the broadband world.  
 

4.1.2. Teleconferencing Platform Replacement  
 
Nothing to report. 
 

4.2. ATIC Mailing List & CRM (All) 
 
Steve stated he is working on updating the mailing list. 
 

4.3. New Business and Motion Considerations (All) 
 
Nothing to report. 
 

5. Events Attended and Upcoming Meetings  
 
Marcelino Flores, Special Staff Assistant Senior Pima County Community and Workforce 
Development, said that Pima Workforce Development will link to the ATIC website and 
especially to the AZBSN and Connect Arizona Wi-Fi sites, because digital access 
solutions are important for them. Marcelino is Interested in grant opportunities with the 
Workforce Investment Board in Pima County and is a former representative for the 
Pascua-Yaqui tribe. 
 

6. Announcements  
 

7. Adjourn 
 

  



 

Upcoming ATIC Board & Public Meetings 
 

Upcoming ATIC Board Meetings for 2020 are scheduled for the second Wednesdays of 
the month (except August and December) from 12:00-2:00 p.m. and will be held fully 
virtually until further notice. Board Meetings are open for all to participate. Please plan 
to join us. 

 

October 14, 2020  
November 18, 2020  

 

ATIC Special and Public Meetings: 
 
AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force continues to hold meetings every 
Monday morning at 7:30 a.m. and Sub-Committee meetings regularly as well. 
See the Planning page at https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-planning.html for 
details. Also see Task Force information and related resources at 
https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-about.html. 
 
Future AZBSN newsletter, webinars, and roundtables are under development 

https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-planning.html
https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-about.html


 



 
 
 


